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Words From Our Regional Vice President 

This spring was one of the best ones I can remember both 
for the weather and length of bloom. We were able to get 
into the garden early and do quite a bit of weeding before 
the bloom season because of the mild winter. The cool and 
wet spring took the bearded iris bloom from the first week 
of April through the middle of June for us in our zone 6 
garden. In early May I traveled to Raleigh for our Spring 

Regional meeting. Anita Moran picked me up and we drove down together so that 
I could fly to St. Louis from Raleigh after the Regional. I had gotten a spider bite 
in our garden the day before my trip and by the time we had our board meeting in 
Raleigh my arm had swollen up to the size of a silver dollar. Anita drove me to the 
emergency room in Raleigh after the meeting and we did not get back to our room 
until after 1 p.m. Thank you Anita for taking care of me. The next day we took a 
tour of Glen and Susan Grigg's garden, Roy Epperson's garden and the J.C.  
Raulston Arboretum. The irises were lovely and OBI-WAN KENOBI by Clarence 
Mahan took the Nearpass award and LOVE AT FIRST SIGHT by Griff Crump 
took the Alice Bouldin award for best seedling. Region 4 will present these awards 
at our fall Regional meeting in Richmond in October 7th and 8th. 

 
Thank you to all those who participated in the 
Spring Regional in Raleigh, NC and made it a 
great success. After the Regional I caught the 
flight to St. Louis, Missouri where we did not 
have to travel far to see the first irises in bloom. 
There was a grand planting of irises right outside 
our hotel. There were lots of eating establish-
ments within walking distance and I am told 
most of us who were there gained at least 5 pounds. The food was great, the St. Louis 
members were fantastic and took good care of us and the irises were so beautiful in all 
the gardens we could hardly stop looking. If memory serves me correctly QUEEN'S 
CIRCLE (Kerr) won the Franklin Cook Cup for best out of Region and KIWI 
CHEESCAKE (Niswonger) won the President's Cup for best in Region. QUEEN'S 
CIRCLE also won the Franklin Cook Cup in York several years ago. If you don't 
grow it you need to try it. It was lovely in our garden this year. I don't have KIWI 
CHEESCAKE but I put it on our want list.  
 
We are well into digging and shipping our irises and trying to keep ahead of the weeds 
but just thinking about the iris bloom keeps us going. We are looking forward to the 
October Regional meeting in Richmond and seeing the lovely reblooming irises at the 
show or in the gardens. Thank you to all of the committee chairmen and officers who 
have made my term as RVP a successful one. Thank you to all the people who put on 

the Regional and National meetings so we can enjoy and vote for the irises that we do not have the room or the capital to 
grow. We are planning on attending the National meeting in Oregon next spring along with about 1400 other iris friends. 
 
Please don't forget to vote the symposium in the July issue of the AIS Bulletin and mail the results to me: Ginny Spoon 
1225 Reynolds Rd., Cross Junction, VA 22625. Don't worry if you are a few days late, just vote for the irises you love to 
see growing (not the ones you see in photographs please). I will have the results of our Region at the October meeting. 
See you in Richmond in October. Have a safe and happy summer. 
 
Ginny 
Photgraphs: OBI-WAN KENOBI (Mahan), LOVE AT FIRST SIGHT (Crump), QUEEN’S CIRCLE (Kerr),  KIWI CHEESECAKE (Niswonger) : Photos courtesy of Anita Moran 
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From The Editor  
  

   I want to thanks everyone who made my spring trek so enjoyable.  I will write a 
chorology of my trip later if there is room.  I must put out two things here.  First, any of you 
who have missed the spring regional or the National in St. Louis missed a wonderful time of 
iris talk, banter and wonder camaraderie that often accompanies these event.  As I have said 
many times in the past that these events are not just about the flower we all love but meeting 
wonderful people with the same interest, learning more about this wonderful species, and de-
veloping new friends.  In the coming months there will be rhizome sales and local meetings, 
please make the attempt to join your local group and help with these endeavors and attend the 
meetings.  Every one of us needs friends and I can think of no better more welcoming group 
that those that reside within the iris world. 

This past spring I also enjoyed being a display garden for the first time.  It made me 
more aware of my plants and the care that I gave them.  Although many were not able to go to 
the various gardens in there respective areas I would like everyone to please send me pictures 
either electronically or by snail mail for the December issue of the newscast.  Whether you 
have just a small garden or acres please send me a picture so that everyone can enjoy it. 

I also want everyone to know that I have taken the job of web mistress (hmmmm, I may 
have to change that name) and I am working very hard to get the Region 4 website to be easy 
to navigate informative and a deposit for those iris that grow and thrive in Region 4.  I hope to 
have it up and working by mid August and the Newscast will them be available there in full 
color should any one want it. 

Thanks you to everyone who has contributed to this issues and to those who continue to 
guide me behind the scenes.   

 
Anita Moran 

FOR YOUR INFORMATION :  A color copy of the March , August, and December 
Newscast are available for download only at  : 
   www.irisregion4.com/ Coming in After August 2005 
 
Follow the directions for downloading carefully.  You will need Adobe Acrobat Reader to 
view the file as it is in PDF format, but there is a link near the download area for downloading 
the viewer.  You can also print from Adobe Acrobat Reader.  :) 
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MINUTES OF THE EXECUTIVE BOARD MEETING  
REGION 4, AMERICAN IRIS SOCIETY 
Hilton Hotel, Research Triangle Park, Durham, NC 

 Friday, May 6, 2005 

 RVP Ginny Spoon called the meeting to order at 8:00 PM . In the absence of the Secre-
tary, the Parliamentarian, Rosalie Figge, stated that June Hood would have to be elected Secre-
tary Pro-Tem in order for her to take notes for the minutes. She so moved and the motion was 
seconded and was passed. 
 In reviewing the job description for RVP, Ginny pointed out the 2 big tasks were the 
January-February Membership reports and the July Symposium plus presiding at the Spring 
and Fall meetings. She thanked everyone for their support and help. 
 Jerry Coates, Assistant RVP, announced that the Fall 2005 meeting would be hosted by 
CVIS. He reported that the Fall 2006 meeting needs a host. 
 The Treasurer’s  Report was submitted by Carol Warner. Ann Lowe moved and Roy 
Epperson seconded that the Treasurer’s Report presented by Carol Warner be received and 
filed for audit. The motion carried. During the discussion, it was mentioned, that $100. Be 
added to the youth fund to send Krissy Laing to the AIS Convention. 
 Anita Moran moved, seconded by Roy Epperson, that the proposed budget be adopted. 
The motion passed. 
 Anita Moran, Newscast Editor, proposed that in order to reduce postage costs, the Soci-
ety apply for nonprofit status. Pros and Cons were discussed. No decision was made. 
 Roy Epperson, Judges ND Judges Training Chairman, reported that Krissy Laing, age 
12, had achieved Garden Judge Status. 
 Mac Shawe, Membership Chairman, reported 350 individual and 67 family member-
ships for a total of 447. He also reported that AIS has experienced a  30%  loss of member-
ship. 
 It was announced that no more Slide Programs will be available from the AIS. 
 Ginny Spoon announced that Anita Moran would become Webmaster, replacing Bill 
Smoot. 
 David Stoll, Youth Chairman, described a successful youth event using a kit and booklet 
especially prepared for the event.  
 Roy Epperson reported that as an upcoming President of AIS , he would like to host  the 
Fall 2007 AIS Board Meeting at The Hilton, Research Triangle Park - Durham. The cost would 
be about $1000. Anita Moran moved, seconded by Glenn Grigg that the expenditure be ap-
proved. The motion carried. 
 Affiliate Reports from CVIS, CIS, FSK, FAIS, and HRIS were received. There being no 
further business, the meeting was adjourned. 
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MINUTES OF THE GENERAL MEMBERSHIP MEETING 
REGION 4, AMERICAN IRIS SOCIETY 
Hilton Hotel, Research Triangle Park, Durham, NC 

Saturday, May 7, 2005 

 Following the dinner in the Magnolia Room, RVP Ginny Spoon thanked everyone for 
attending the meeting. The roll call of the affiliates indicated that Alleghany Highlands Iris So-
ciety (2), Carolina Mountain Iris Society (3), Central Virginia Iris Society (8), Chesapeake and 
Potomac Iris Society (7), Eastern NC Iris Society (11), Francis Scott Key Iris Society (5),  
Fredericksburg Area Iris Society (5), Hampton Roads Iris Society (4)  were present. 
 
 The RVP announced that The Nominating Committee that consisted of Anita Moran 
(MD), Ramon Jones (VA) and Ruth Holbrook, Chair (NC) presents  the following slate: 
 
 Regional Vice President-   R. Jerry Coates (MD) 
 Assistant Regional Vice President- Carrie Winter (NC) 
 Secretary-     June Hood (NC) 
 Treasurer-     Carol Warner (MD) 
 
 Roy Epperson made the motion to accept the slate. The motion was seconded  by Martha 
Pearson and passed. 
 
 Roy Epperson moved that the Bylaws be accepted as is. The motion was seconded by 
Anita Moran and was passed. 
 
 Linda Laing, CVIS, issued an invitation for the Fall Regional Meeting, October 7-8, 
Hampton Inn, Chesterfield County, Richmond. 
 
 There being no further business the meeting was adjourned. 
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“I’d like to have our garden on tour for the Convention,” I declared with conviction. 

The Eastern North Carolina Iris Society was discussing the possibility of issuing an invitation 
to Region 4 to be the hosts for the 2005 Spring Convention, and we needed tour gardens. The 
weekend would have to be May 6 and 7, since the national AIS Convention was scheduled for 
St. Louis, MO beginning May 9. 
 
“My garden will be available,” offered Roy Epperson. 
 
So we had Raleigh and High Point gardens, now one more garden location, a hotel, busses, a 
program, guest irises, silent auction items, table favors . . . Oh, my! We needed volunteers and 
plenty of them. We looked at our small list of members who usually attended our meetings and 
began to wonder if we could really do this; BUT there were those new members we had gained 
last year, who had been attracted by our Show and an iris program given to a garden club. We 
could depend on them to help. We had hosted a Spring Convention and a Fall Convention in 
the past with a similar small group, and both were successful. We had members in ENCIS with 
skills and experience in the various jobs that would need to be done. That’s all the convincing 
we needed. Full of confidence that comes to those who have more enthusiasm than foresight, 
we issued the invitation. 
 
I have a bad habit; well, more than one, but I have a volunteering habit. When no one else 
speaks up, the silence is too much for me and I say, “I’ll do that.” So I became the convention 
chairman and the guest iris chairman. Of course, I also knew that my dear husband, Glenn, 
would be my consultant and helper in these jobs. I also could count on other members to help 
me, so I wouldn’t get lost in a sea of details. 
 
Since time was my enemy, I tackled the main jobs first: guest irises and a hotel. I checked in 
the AIS BULLETIN to see the notice to hybridizers to send their guest irises to a national con-
vention; then I patterned my letter to each hybridizer after that notice. I sent out letters to about 
twenty hybridizers, trying to get some from each region of the country. Then we waited. The 
first big box arrived from Cooley’s and it was like opening a Christmas gift. What fun we had 
the next few weeks! New boxes came and we marveled at the contents. We spread papers 
down in the dining room floor and arranged the healthy rhizomes on them by hybridizer. I 
carefully listed each cultivar by name, hybridizer, year, type, bloom time, height, and descrip-
tion for our records. Each hybridizer was sent a thank-you for the plants. 
 
Finally, it was time to divide these beauties with Roy for his garden. We met at a hotel in Bur-
lington to look over the property as a possible convention site. Renovations were in progress, 
and would be completed by the next year in plenty of time for our convention. Roy and I ex-
changed boxes of rhizomes, and we went our opposite ways to begin planting. 
 

SO YOU’RE HAVING A CONVENTION!    
   By Susan Grigg 
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SO YOU’RE HAVING A CONVENTION!      (Cont.) 

PLANTING! We had prepared the beds ahead of time, but it had meant moving out a lot of our personal iris 
collection to other locations in the yard to make room for all the guests. It was like having a dinner party but 
having no idea exactly how many guests were coming. We had to have plenty of room for a maximum num-
ber. Every guest iris was planted with care and a little prayer for good weather. Little did we realize the strange 
winter and spring we had before us. 
 
Next on my to-do-list was the hotel. After some research it seemed better to look for a hotel near the Raleigh-
Durham Airport and the two gardens in Raleigh. Burt Pearson spoke with the Hilton Airport Hotel near Page 
Road in Durham and received information that fit our requirements. We had to be sure to plan space for all the 
various events of the weekend – Board Meeting, silent auction, Region 4 auction, welcome dinner, final ban-
quet. The Hilton had plenty of space for all our needs, so in July 2004 the contract was signed. 
 
Then came the bus company. Southern Bus Company was the leading carrier in our location, so I called, spoke 
with a very helpful employee who answered all my questions and booked our tour on Saturday, May 7. I re-
ceived a contract in the mail to return with a partial payment to secure the booking. Another contract was 
signed. 
 
Now the schedule for the weekend, registration forms, articles for NEWSCAST, table favors, volunteers for 
the flower show, bus captains . . . all these items were handled over the next months. Everyone asked to help 
with a task was willing and interested in having a fun convention. One of our regular meetings was planned to 
assemble the table favors needed for the final banquet. 
Bob Hollingworth accepted the invitation to be our guest 
speaker and to do judges training on Siberians in the 
Epperson garden. Jan Anderson, assisted by Spring 
Brooks, Donna Shields, Sandra Bryan, Regina Pettaway, 
Randy Ray, and Beverly Thomson organized a huge silent 
auction to attract interest. Bob Hollingworth donated two 
of his 2005 Siberian introductions, and Roy Epperson do-
nated the collector’s Iris Barbie for raffle items. Burt Pear-
son made containers and his wife, Margaret, created the 
amazing floral centerpieces for the dinners. Glenn Grigg 
did all the transportation planning with maps and direc-
tions for the bus. Roy Epperson handled registration, 
flower show classification, and the convention booklet. 
 
With such a cool spring here the bloom was not like we would have liked it to be, but the Saturday tour had a 
sunny day, there were no accidents, the fellowship was excellent, and the food was good. The auctions were 
successful, and the iris show was beautiful with so many different kinds of irises displayed. Our small group 
was tired but glad that we had done our best to make our Region 4 guests feel welcome. You’ll never know 
what a small group of irisarians can do until you try. By the way, there’s the Fall Board meeting and the Spring 
Convention; that’s two opportunities each year for your group to volunteer to be hosts. 
 
So you’re having a convention? Great! I’ll be there! 



Our Visit to the Southview School and Iris Show 
By Linda Laing 

Central Virginia Iris Society President and Garden Judge 

 It was a nice spring, summer-like day when we drove to the Southview School.  Excited and ready to help youth were 
all around us as we entered the school.  Southview is sponsored by the Kirkwood Iris Society and Jean Morris has done won-
ders in helping these kids develop the love for iris that she and her husband have, but that’s for another topic. 
 We viewed a very nice iris show given by the youth and open to all, which contained some very good specimens.  I 
understand this was their 9th iris show.  They obviously learned from experience for the show was very well organized.  A nice 
young man named Dan met us when we got off the bus and asked us to sign in.  Grinning ear to ear, he told us he had won the 
Best In Design Section.  Another young man, Jeffrey, who is 13 years old, stood watch over the specimens of the show and 
answered questions. 

      One of the Proud Young Exhibitors 
 The children at the school range in age from 5 to 21 years old.  They may ne physically and mentally challenged or 
handicapped but they all were enthusiastic about their passion for gardening.  One child even had a garden at school since he 
lives in a group home but still wanted to participate. 
 There were 58 exhibitors and 160 entries including 63 in the Educational Section.  Best in Show was “Syncopation” 
TB by Kayla Brinkley (youth from Marquette High School).  Jim Morris won the Silver Medal with 9 blue ribbons while 
Laura Strum (a teacher from Southview) won the Bronze Medal with 6 blues.  The Best Seedling was LS-5, TB by Laura 
Strum and the Youth Best Seedling was T-2005, TB by Tim Cornelius (Southview).   The Youth Silver Medal was won by 
Constance Harris for the second year in a row while the Youth Bronze Medal was won by Markeita Borney. 
 Certificates and rosettes for Educational entries were won by: Adult Val Mertz (teacher from Marquette); Matt 
Knipschild (Southview); Cindel Harris (Marquette); Chris Sweeney (Southview); and Shepelle Sutton (Marquette).  A Bronze 
Medal was awarded to Augustina Pusateri (Southview) for the most outstanding educational entry on Miniature Dwarf 
Bearded Irises. 
 The adult Best in Design was won by Jean Morris while the Youth Best Design was entered by Dan Willenberg.  Visi-
tors to the Southview Display Garden will remember Dan as the young man who met them so enthusiastically and courteously 
as they got off the busses. 
 Southview also had an iris sale in September and has a greenhouse sale in the Spring.  The proceeds from the sales 
support the extras they need for their iris hobby. 
 In another room was a large educational exhibit with many blue ribbon winners.  Standing in the room, taking it all in, 
I realized that all of these kids were blue ribbon winners.  You see, I was also fortunate enough to teach a class in Texas with 
some very special children.  These children have such exuberance for life that my time with that class was one of the most re-
warding and memorable of my own lifetime. 
 Congradulations Southview School and Kirkwood Iris Society on your very well done and educational 9th Iris Show.  
I greatly enjoyed my stay with you and very much regretted the moment when we had to board the bus to leave. 
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The Jean and Jim Morris Garden 
By Linda Laing 

Central Virginia Iris Society President and Garden Judge 

 The Morris Garden is unique for the many Missouri granite cobblestones and decorative bricks that Jim 
has collected from all over the United States. 

       Jean Morris in her garden 
 In the front are dwarf iris, grape hyacinths, daffodils and an array of different flowers, some I hesitate 
to even try to pronounce.  There is also an assortment of different hostas in the side yards.  I found an excellent 
display of miniature tall bearded irises such as Heart’s Radiance, Madam President, White Wine, Butter on 
Ice, and Crafted to name just a few.  A bed containing Siberian irises was just as interesting.  Sreve Verner, 
Handsome Harry, and Dream on Dream were beautiful.  The tall bearded iris beds were just as lovely.  Holly-
wood Nights, Select Circle, and Shore Patrol stood out among others.  I asked Jean to name some of her favor-
ites.  She included Break Yolk, Delirium, and Rio (which is Keppel’s TB).  Jean said she received Rio as a re-
tirement gift.  Mr Keppel laughingly quipped that they should have given her a round trip ticket to the real Rio.  
Jean being the modest soul that she is, stated quite seriously that was all right she was quite happy with the iris 
as it would bring her more than a season’s pleasure.  Jean has spent many years with the Kirkwood Iris Society 
in their efforts at helping the youth at the Southview School.  She also spent twelve years as the AIS Youth 
Director.   

 My Daughter Kristen loved and adored her from the start of 
her AIS years.  Kristen has learned a lot from this lady.  As well as 
being a leader, Jean is a friend to all of the youth that know her. 
 Jim has also been a strong leader in iris activities and together 
they share a great home and beautiful gardens.  Thanks Jean and Jim 
for letting us take part in your Missouri bloom season! 
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CENTRAL VIRGINIA IRIS SOCIETY CHAPTER REPORT 
President: Linda Laing 

CHARLOTTE IRIS SOCIETY  
President Carrie Winter 
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CHESAPEAKE & POTOMAC IRIS SOCIETY 
President: Dave Stoll 

FRANCIS SCOTT KEY IRIS SOCIETY CHAPTER REPORT 
President: DORIS REBERT   
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Region 4  Affiliates 
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FREDERICKSBURG AREA  IRIS  SOCIETY CHAPTER REPORT  
President: Jim Schroetter  

HAMPTON ROADS IRIS SOCIETY CHAPTER REPORT 
President: Terry Thrash 
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An Iris Trek.. By Anita Moran 
WOW!  Making plans to attend the National Convention starts, for me, the day after the previous conven-

tion has ended.  I make sure my bosses know that I will be missing for at least two weeks in May and maybe 
more.  Then there are the reservations for hotels, flights, which family members or friends are coming.  Once that 
is settled I look toward the Regional.  This year was going to be a very complicated since the Spring Regional 
was to be held the weekend before the National at St. Louis, then the local garden tours was to be the Sunday fol-
lowing the Nationals and they were coming to MY garden. 

Ginny Spoon graciously asked to join me on the 
drive down to Raleigh for the regional and I would pick her 
up at Winterberry Gardens.  Arriving early, they graciously 
gave me a tour of the gardens and allowed me to see the 
wonderful seedlings that they were evaluation.  They both 
know so much and it is thrilling to have the chance to learn 
more every time I go.  And what they have done with 
BLUE!!!! OH MY!  After the tour of the garden, Ginny 
provided a wonderful lunch and we were off. 

What a wonderful trip through beautiful spring 
county side.  About half way down Ginny Started scratching her arm, by 
the time we reached Raleigh she had a good welt showing but then deer 
flies can be nasty.  Thankfully we arrived a day early so that we could 
keep the buds in the light of the bathroom so that they would hopefully 
open by set up time. 

We got our flowers set up with minimal fuss and then like always 
the wait.   When we were allowed in I was surprised at the number of en-
tries (I haven’t been to too many shows).  Daughter of Stars entered by 
Rosalie Loving took Best Specimen of Show, and 
one of the seedlings I had so admired in the Spoon’s 
garden, a SDB rebloomer took Best Seedling.  This 
Regional Convention was special because attending 
was the youngest and the oldest judges Krissy 
Lange and Rosalie Figge.  At quick (ok quick as far 
as emergency rooms go) visit to the emergency 
room for a very bad spider bite on Ginny Spoon’s 
arm and we finally get to bed. 

The next day it was off to the garden 
tours. At the Griggs we were even greeted with 
the showing of a Grigg’s grandseedling.  The 
layout was wonderful and the Dutch Iris spec-
tacular.  At the Arboretum there were I. tectorum 
and I. pseudocorus in nearly every display.  The 
quiet shaded Japanese garden was wonderful.  At 
Dr. Epperson’s garden we not only had wonder-
ful iris to fill with but lots of hostas to drool over.  
There is just not enough time in a regional or so 
it seems with so much all in two days. 

 

Photos: 1&2 Spoon Seedlings, Rosalie Figgie and Krissy Lange, Griggs Grandchild, Small piece of Griggs Garden,  Tower at J.C.  
Raulston Arboretum, Epperson Hosta Seedling.  Photos Courtesy of Anita Moran 
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An Iris Trek.. (cont.) 
After the banquet, in which we were entertained by Mr. Hollingsworth and his trip through the history of the 

Siberian iris,  it was a good night’s rest before the 738 mile trek to St. Louis and the National Convention.   
I needed to get there early as I needed to make sure the room was perfect for this was Mom’s Birthday present 

and she was due in at four PM Tues-
day.  Map in hand I was off.  The 
scenery was beautiful despite the few 
rain showers I encountered.  Three 
hours from St Louis, Hubby had 
enough and wanted me off the road so 
he could stop worrying.  Well I com-
plied and honed my picture taking 
skills on the local wildlife. 
OK, I saw the arch, cool.  Next. 

The Hotel was wonderful and looked like a mountain chalet.  
As I checked in I asked for a lakeside room if it was at all possible.  It 
was then I saw the iris beds and remembered that one of the tour gar-
dens was indeed the hotel where we were to stay.  After a few quick 
clicks of the camera in the iris beds, a tour of the small lake for a few I. 
pseudocorus and geese pictures, off to the airport to pick up my sister.  
Then it was back to the hotel after stopping at the florist and putting 
them in the room, then back to the airport to pick up mom then back to 
the hotel.  Introduced them around after we got mom to the room then 
off to dinner. 

The next day was planned to hit the zoo then the arch and back 
in time for the dwarf program at two o’clock.  Ooops.  We finally found 
the Zoo and with few people there it was easy to get on the train and a 
quick tour and get a wheelchair for mom and planned to push us quickly 
through the different exhibits. Ahhh, not!  Between my sister and I we 
managed to push, pull mom to every exhibit, but it was getting hot and 
time for my favorite, the reptile house, for a little cooling off.  Then back out to the open exhibits then the primate house 

for more cooling and a rest.  I often wonder if primates would view us as we 
view them.  We laughed for a while enjoying the by-play and interactions be-
tween the groups.  It was then back 
outside and through the final walking 
exhibit.  By the time we went 
through the animals had had enough 
as well and were doing the smart 
thing and sleeping through the heat 
of the day.  We’re done.  Looking at 
the watch, Ooops ummm well, I 
think we need to hurry, no time for 
the arch and we missed the dwarfs, 
but maybe we’ll have time to down 

load the pictures to disks and clear our cards for the tours tomorrow. 
A quick shower last minute primping and down we go to the Wel-

come banquet.  I was glad to see so many from Region 4 including Griff Crump, Ginny Spoon, Krissy Lang and her par-
ents and many others and it was great to see Clarence Mahan.  This was the first time my sister Liz had ever been to any 
type of convention and she was amazed to see so many people, young and old talking of all thing irises. 

Photos: 1 rabbit , 2 bridge at hotel, 3 I. pseudocorus 4. Brown Bear at zoo, 5. Lion Tailed Gibbon Zoo Photos Courtesy of 
Anita Moran 
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An Iris Trek.. (cont.) 
Last minute primping and down we go to the Welcome banquet.  I was glad to see so many from Region 4 in-

cluding Griff Crump, Ginny Spoon, Krissy Lang and her parents and many others and it was great to see Clarence 
Mahan.  This was the first time my sister Liz had ever been to any type of convention and she was amazed to see so 

many people, young and old talking iris. 
The next morning it was off to the garden tours.   There were a lot of 
gardens to see and as with every convention things have to be 
tweaked, but we got off and into the gardens with minimal fuss.  The 
Missouri Botanical Gardens (MOBOT) had a huge planting and along 
with the guest iris was a bed devoted to Dykes Medal Winners.  This 
year was special in that it had three youth gardens as part of a national 
tour including Joe Devous, 
Geoff Hewett, and the 
Southview School which 
also included an AIS iris 
show.  All were well done 
and the kids have every 
reason to be proud of their 
accomplishments.  Nyla 
Hughes’ garden included a 

woodland path that was wonderful with lots of ideas and plenty to see.  The 
second master planting was at the Theissen Garden.  Minutes after arriving, 
the rain began but despite this the garden was filled with people.  In the rear was a wonderful display of Siberians.  
Gormley Greenery was wonderful.  In the heat shade abounded and there were log seats at nearly every tree.  A run 
through the garden, pit stop and then we were fed Bar-B-Q.  The next group 
arrived and off we went, but as we left we saw another iris lover hiding from 
the crowds in a fence.  On the bus and off we go.  The Skaggs’, Morris’, and 
Porch’s gardens were equally wonderful and the irises were lovely and easily 
photographed.   

There were siberians and medians all putting on a show in the various 
gardens.  Tall bearded made up the majority of iris and several were eye 
catching and worth taking a second look at least for me. By the time the gar-
den tours ended, we were hot, tired and wonderfully filled with anticipation as 
we began to fill out our ballots. 

During the Awards Ceremony, people within Region 4 were recog-
nized for their achievements and for their giving natures.   Krissy Lange won 
the Clarke Cosgrove Award, Anne Lowe and Clarence Mahan won service 
awards for services to AIS.  The President’s Cup went to KIWI CHEESE-
CAKE (TB, Niswonger) and the Cook’s Cup to QUEEN’S CIRCLE (TB, 
Frederick Kerr) both were well deserved.  There were so many wonderful 
irises on display for us that to choose only one was a daunting task.  Each 
time I wrote a choice down, it changed in the very next garden. .  IT was won-
derful! 
Wait it’s not over, Liz, mom and I headed for Omaha Nebraska the next 
morning, my teeth are still chattering from that one.  A quick visit with my 
niece and the baby sister and leaving mom and Liz to catch a flight to home 
from there I had the 1100 mile trek back to Maryland to get ready for the 
Francis Scott Key garden tours.  I would not have changed this experience for 
anything, nothing.  Oh Ginny, any time you need a hospital buddy just give me a ring [SMILE!].  

Photos: Mom and sister Liz during Garden tours , Irises at MOBOT, 3 Clarence Mahan receives award 4. Anne Lowe receives 
award , Photos Courtesy of Anita Moran 
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YOUTH CORNER 
The Joe Devous Gardens 

by Kristen Laing 
Central Virginia Iris Society Youth Member 

and AIS Garden Judge 
 
 Joe is 18 years old and lives with his parents Karen and John Devous.  They have a beautiful home 
on a hillside in Cedar Hill, Missouri.  During my stay in St. Louis during the National Convention, Joe 
became the first AIS youth to have a garden on a National tour. 
 

 

Joe, Me, and One of Joe's Gardens 
 

 His garden has 34 guest irises.  He has been growing irises for seven years now and participates in 
shows whenever possible.  He said that he got started with Bottled Sunshine which is a bright yellow 
intermediate bearded iris that was hybridized by Hooker Nichols.  Of course this is his favorite just like 
mine is Dusky Challenger which won me my first blue ribbon.  I really liked visiting Joe's gardens and 
it was really wonderful meeting another youth that is as enthusiastic about irises as I am.  Way to go 
Joe, and happy hybridizing! 



   Tony and Dorothy Willott  
 

 I met Mr. and Mrs. Willott at the Missouri National Iris Conven-
tion.They were both so nice-Mrs. Willott asked me to sit by her.  
Mrs.Willott is the slides chairperson for the Dwarf Iris Society and she also 
provides slides from their collection of miniature dwarf, standard dwarf, 
intermediate, border, miniature, tall, and tall bearded.  They live in Ohio.  
This year I ordered a pink iris called Dearly Beloved from their gardens.  I 
know how they named this one-they care so much about each other, have 
been married a long time, and share a great interest...Iris!  I hope to see 
them again soon! 

                              Brad Kasperek 
 

 Oh- What can I say about Mr.Kasperek that I haven't already said!  
I did my first iris talk on Kasperek Iris.  He and his wife Kathie are such 
great people, I love it when they dress up in their Zebra Outfits!  I liked 
the name Baboon Bottom - it's fun and original!  In fact, this name in-
spires me to name one of my seedlings "Danny's Fanny" after my brother.  
I won 1st place ribbon for Gnu Rayz, it's an intermediate bearded. It was 
also in the Dykes Medal category for this year. I first met Brad and Kathie 
at the Washington, D.C. National a few years back.  Kathie could not 
make it to Missouri and I was sad when I was told she wasn't there but 
Brad seemed like he was EVERYWHERE and he always supports the 
Youth of AIS. 

                            Bob Hollingsworth 
 

 I met Mr.Hollingsworth at the Eastern North Carolina Iris 
Society Spring Regional Convention.I am somewhat new at growing 
Siberians but found Mr.Hollingsworth's accent and his way of ex-
plaining everything clearly very interesting.  I took judges training 
on Siberian Iris from him in Dr.Eppersons's Kirklee Iris and Hosta 
Garden. Afterwards I got a lot of tips on cultivation from him.  I 
now feel like I know a lot more about growing Siberian Iris thanks 
to Mr.Hollingsworth.  So I am now ready to start hybridizing some 
of these also. 
 

Larry Lauer  
 

 My first encounter with Mr. Lauer was about 3 years ago.  I was 
wiped out when my iris beds drowned during the hurricane.  I wrote to 
him asking if he could please send me some iris-and he did.  He told me 
he could see that I was seriously interested in growing Iris.  Among some 
of Mr.Lauer's iris I grow are Crusader Rabbit (such a cute bunny!), Pink 
Champagne (am I allowed to have this one?), Space Cowboy (Mom 
loves the movie!), and Jurassic Park (Gotta love those scary movies!). 
Mr.Lauer and his wife, Marcy, live in Wilton, California and run Lauer's 
Flowers. It was so nice meeting great people like Mr.Lauer. 

Meeting the Hybridizers by Kristen Laing 
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Species Iris By Anita Moran 
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 For those of you who are new or an old hand to iris, planting, hybridiz-
ing I would like to share an apparent secret that many have come to glean won-
derful knowledge, and even some wonderful iris.   What ever am I talking 
about, why it is SIGNA (Species Group of North America).  As I begin my 
judges training in earnest I have attended several on species iris.  I knew 
NOTHING about them and what good are they, I mean they are so little and of 
course they are either white yellow or purple, even siberians held no interest 
for me.  How much could there be to know about them?  Well ladies and gen-
tlemen I was so wrong in my thinking.  
 A friend recommended SIGNA as a way to get iris seeds to play with to 
see what would geminate and grow in my area of the country.  Going to their 
web sight (http://signa.org) and found a page called seed exchange.  What? 
Fifty cents for a pack of iris seeds.  Well I looked over the list and promptly 
placed an order for seeds all bearded and even some arils as they did interest 
me.  Very quickly I received several packs of seeds but so many more than I 
had ordered.  Included were versicolor and Siberian seed.  What the hay I put 
them in pots, put pots in the ground and forgot about them except for my 
bearded and of course the arils. 
 That was three years ago.  Some of you were able to see two of the aril 
seedlings at the spring region in Raleigh this year but a great surprise awaited 
when I returned home.  The versicolor and siberians were beginning to bloom.  
Although the siberians were not some thing to write home about they still put 
on a wonderful show and because of Bob Hollingsworth, I came to appreciate 
these beardless iris.  The versicolor provided a spectacular show to include one 
seedling with green veining and one that was broken color (ok so this was 
probably do to weather but still….).  A forth aril was also blooming by the time 
I returned and it was as good if not better than the one I took to the regional.  
Of the bearded seeds, well most of the seedling are the type you want to hide 
and never admit to anyone that they are yours.  Yep they were real dogs but 
will not go to waste be will be recycled as compost.  One did how ever make an 
impression on me and that was a very delicately beautiful TYKE seedling.  I 
will definitely have to watch it. 
 So for around five dollars, I learned how to plant and care for versi-
color, siberians, and arils.  How exciting it is when a plant lives to produce a 
wonderful bloom and gave me confidence in trying it on my own.  I have also 
learned to appreciate many of the species iris and hope to add to my collection 
this year.  Thanks to SIGNA, Dr. Roy Epperson, Carol Warner and Bob 
Hollingsworth I have the making for a great beardless area and the confidence 
to try to do more with them.  I think everyone should try at least one species 
iris in their collection.  And how much more fun can you ask for than these sur-
prises. 
 
 
Photgraphs: Photos courtesy of Anita Moran: 1 & 2  Arilbred seedling from SIGNA seeds, 3&4 Versicolor seedlings from SIGNA seeds,  
5 Tyke seedling from SIGNA seeds. 



DYKES MEMORIAL MEDAL (Total votes cast = 505) 
94 SPLASHACATA (Richard Tasco) 
 
JOHN C. WISTER MEDAL  (TB) (Total votes cast = 1338) 
101 SEA POWER  (Keith Keppel) 
 51 FOGBOUND (Keith Keppel) 
 48 UNCLE CHARLIE (Donald Spoon) 
 
KNOWLTON MEDAL (BB) (Total votes cast = 327) 
85 CHRISTIANA BAKER (Frederick Kerr) 
 
HANS AND JACOB SASS MEDAL (IB)(Total votes cast = 368) 
206  STARWOMAN  (Marky D. Smith) 
 
WILLIAMSON-WHITE MEDAL  (MTB)  (Total votes cast = 329) 
84  ACE (Lynda Miller) 
 
COOK-DOUGLAS MEDAL (SDB) (Total votes cast = 337) 
45  MARKSMAN (Marky  D. Smith) 
 
CAPARNE-WELCH MEDAL (MDB)  (Total votes cast = 198) 
55 LITTLE DRUMMER BOY (A. & D. Willott) 
 
CLARENCE G. WHITE MEDAL  (AR & AB)   
(Pure aril and arilbred irises of ½ or more aril content)(Total votes cast = 75) 
23  CONCERTO GROSSO (Herald Mathes) 
 
WILLIAM MOHR MEDAL (AB) 
(Arilbred irises of ¼ but less than ½ aril content)(Total votes cast = 45) 
 
 17  DESERT JUBILEE (Lin Flanagan) 
 
FOUNDERS OF SIGNA MEDAL (SPEC) (Total votes cast = 137)                                                  
33  POWDER BLUE GIANT 

 (Sam Norris by Schafer/Sacks) 
 

RANDOLPH-PERRY MEDAL (SPEC-X)   (Total votes cast = 106) 
72  PIXIE WON (Jill Copeland) 
 
SYDNEY B. MITCHELL MEDAL (CA)   (Total votes cast = 52) 
11  SIERRA AZUL (Joseph Ghio) 
DEBAILLON MEDAL (LA)  (Total votes cast = 170) 
56  RED VELVET ELVIS (Kevin Vaughn) 
 
MORGAN-WOOD MEDAL (SIB) (Total votes cast = 303) 
100  WHERE EAGLES DARE 
  (Calvin Helsley) 
 
ERIC NIES MEDAL (SPU) (Total votes cast = 180) 
58  MISSOURI IRON ORE (O.D. Niswonger) 

 
PAYNE MEDAL (JI) 
 To be determined 

AIS AWARDS 2005 

UNCLE CHARLIE (Donald Spoon) 

SPLASHACATA (Richard Tasco) 

 Photos Courtesy of Anita Moran 
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The Central Virginia Iris Society of Richmond, Virginia cordially invites all Region 4 irisarians as well 
as all other iris lovers to the Region 4 Fall Iris Regional.  Our hotel is the Hampton Inn on Hull Street 
Road (see map).  Our guest speaker will be Mr. George Sutton of Sutton Iris Gardens in California.  Mr. 
Sutton is a renowned hybridizer of Space-Age and Reblooming irises.  He will also be conducting a 
judges training for those who are working towards accredidation, need to refresh their knowledge, or 
those that would like to learn more about these special irises.  We will also be having two hours judges 
training on awards and ballots by Dr. Roy Epperson.  Learn the fine points of how irises are judges and 
what awards are given for each category.  
 
Richmond has a lot in store for the history buffs and unique shopping areas for those of us that find our 
excitement in the present tense.  For other activities, please see the schedule of events.  This will be a 
lot different from other Fall Regionals but promises to be both informative and a lot of fun!  So don't 
miss the Central Virginia Iris Society's first Regional.  We hope to see you here on October 7th and 8th! 
 
Linda Laing 
CVIS President and 
Chairperson of the  
Region 4 2005 Fall Regional 

2005 AIS REGION 4 FALL CONVENTION 
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